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October 22, 2007

The Honorable Larry Gossett
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Gossett:

Enclosed for King County Council consideration is an ordinance approving the Covington Water District (District) Comprehensive Water System Plan Update February 2007 (Plan), with findings.  Under K.C.C. 13.24.010 approval of the Plan is required for water utilities distributing or obtaining water in unincorporated King County, as a prerequisite to their operating in unincorporated King County, receiving county approval for annexations, or for receiving from the county right-of-way franchises and construction permits.  The approval of the Plan will also provide the determination to state regulatory agencies, required under RCW 43.20.260, that the Plan is consistent with the King County Comprehensive Plan and related policies and implementing development regulations.
King County approved Covington Water District’s last Plan in May 1998.  Both Washington State Department of Health (DOH) and King County regulations require water system plans to be updated every six years.
This letter describes the content of the Plan generally, and the results of county review of certain priority elements of the plan as called for by the King County Code.  I have also enclosed a separate matrix document with more detailed information on the county’s review of the 2007 plan update for the Covington water district, based on our King County Code provisions, and the applicable portions of the King County Comprehensive Plan.
The Plan was reviewed by the Utilities Technical Review Committee (UTRC) in April, 2006.  Some of the issues posed by the District’s Plan, for example the level of detail and information withheld for security purposes, took time to resolve with the District and DOH.  The UTRC recommended approval of the Plan, conditioned on the District’s successfully addressing a number of comments and concerns raised in the county’s review.  Those issues have been addressed by Covington water district in revisions to the Plan, supplemental documents, and subsequent correspondence, allowing the Plan to be forwarded to the council with conditions.
The matrix accompanying this letter describes the issues raised by the county in its review, and summarizes the District’s responses or the information provided in the Plan.  As of the date of this transmittal, DOH had yet to approve the Plan; it provided a set of comments to the District on July 23, 2007, to which the District is in the process of responding.  Staff at the DOH have informed Department of Natural Resources and Parks staff that DOH is prepared to approve the Covington water district plan once it receives King County’s approval.  

The Covington Water District Water System
The Covington Water District currently provides water service in south central King County, north of the Green River and bound to the west by the cities of Auburn and Kent.  The District’s retail service area is coincident with the Covington Water District boundary identified in the South King County Coordinated Water System Plan (CWSP).  The service area includes approximately 53 square miles, and service facilities extend into unincorporated King County.  The service area includes portions of the cities of Covington, Maple Valley and Black Diamond.  It has a large “future service area” established in 1989 in the CWSP (see discussion of Service Area, below).  The District currently serve 14,719 residential connections and forecasts growth within the service area to over 17,746 residential connections by 2011, and 23,588 residential connections by 2025.  The forecasted growth is consistent with Puget Sound Regional Council forecasts and King County land use.
The District began providing water service in 1960.  Over the years, it has assumed ownership of several smaller systems.  Water is provided by ten ground water wells, and interties with the cities of Tacoma and Auburn.  Annual average water consumption is approximately 3.82 million gallons per day with a maximum day of 7.54 million gallons per day.  Average water use for a single family residence is 222 gallons per day.  The District estimates forecasted growth in water demand for single family, multi-family and employment.  Average day demand is estimated to be 5.22 million gallons per day in 2011 and 6.92 million gallons per day in 2025.  Maximum day demand will increase to 10.29 million gallons per day in 2011 and 13.64 million gallons per day in 2025.  The District has adequate capacity to meet forecasted demand beyond 2025.  In addition, it is investigating a number of supply alternatives to meet demand beyond then, including additional wholesale water from the Cascade Water Alliance, and possibly displacement of existing non-potable supply use by use of reclaimed water in cooperation with King County.  
The Plan identifies $34.5 million in water system improvements to be completed in the next six years and an additional $14.5 million between 2013 and 2025.  The financing plan calls for the majority of cost to be allocated to future customers as the projects primarily address growth-related issues.  Utility sales and service fees along with connection charges provide the bulk of the revenue for the District.
Service Area
The Covington Water District’s service area includes both a “future service area,” approved as part of the South King County CWSP adopted in 1989, and a corporate boundary.  The District did not define a “retail service area” as defined by the state DOH under the 2003 Municipal Water Law (MWL).  An amendment to the Plan proposes the retail service area to be the same as the corporate boundary.  This boundary is important since within it Covington Water District is obligated to meet the MWL “duty to serve” requirements.
The Plan includes a limited discussion of the provision of timely and reasonable service to new customers as required under the CWSP and MWL.  In general the Plan refers people to the District Administrative Code (DAC).  After discussions with the UTRC, Covington Water District agreed to more fully define its criteria for “timely and reasonable”, and to describe in more detail how it intends to provide “timely and reasonable” service within its proposed retail service area.  The District understands “timely” to mean provision of service within 120 days after an agreement for service is reached, as the Coordination Act (chapter 70.119 RCW) requires.  With regard to the “reasonable” element of the clause the District views this to mean service is reasonable if:

· a condition of service is consistency with local land use plans and development regulations;

· the conditions of service and associated costs are consistent with the conditions of service described in the Plan; and

· the conditions of service and associated costs are consistent with experiences of other applicants requesting similar service.

Covington Water District does not intend to publish the above information in the Plan.  The District has agreed to revise the DAC to reflect this information.  The proposed ordinance includes a finding that includes supplemental information on “timely and reasonable” and requires the District file the revised DAC with the UTRC to ensure the public has access to the information.
Water Use Efficiency

The statute requires that water purveyors use water efficiently.  Efficiency of water use is determined by measuring and summing the water withdrawn from the ground, and water purchased, and then subtracting the water sold.  Unaccounted for water is water extracted or purchased but not sold; unaccounted for water is lost by pipe leakage or known water use that is not measured with a meter (pipe flushing).  Unaccounted for water is expressed as a percent of total water withdrawn and purchased.  Using 2003 water use data, the District has unaccounted for water that is high at 9.85 percent of water produced.  The statutory provision in the MWL requires municipal water suppliers to create a program to address unaccounted for water when the unaccounted for water is at, or greater than, ten percent of water produced.  The District did not propose a program in the Plan to address unaccounted for water given the 9.85 percent is just less than the ten percent.  The District was encouraged by the UTRC to aggressively monitor unaccounted for water.
Reclaimed water

Covington Water District acknowledged there may be opportunities for the use of reclaimed water particularly with regard to irrigation of golf courses (six) and schools (14) within its service area.  The District has committed to evaluating such opportunities with King County and pursuing the use of reclaimed water.
Regional Water Planning
As a member of the Cascade Water Alliance, the District has supported regional planning efforts.  The District is actively participating with King County and other regional partners in several committees working on source exchange, small water system challenges, and reclaimed water.
Ground Water Management
The District has expressed concerns to King County regarding the number of new permit exempt ground water wells being drilled within its service area.  During the time period January 2000 to December 2006, there were 168 domestic water wells and 37 irrigation wells drilled within the service area.  King County will work with the District and other interested parties to address ground water protection for the District in relationship to the adopted well head protection areas and construction of new permit exempt ground water wells.
State Environmental Policy Act (SEPA)
The Covington Water District reviewed the draft Pan, and issued a Determination of Nonsignificance on June 2, 2006. 

Enclosed is a complete checklist for compliance with King County Code requirements.

If you have any questions, please feel free to contact Steve Hirschey, Lead Staff for the Utilities Technical Review Committee, at 206-205-0817.

Thank you for your consideration of the ordinance.

Sincerely,

Ron Sims

King County Executive
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cc:
King County Councilmembers



ATTN:  Ross Baker, Chief of Staff




  Nancy Glaser, Interim Policy Staff Director




  Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council


Bob Cowan, Director, Office of Management and Budget

Theresa Jennings, Director Designee, Department of Natural Resources and 
      Parks (DNRP)
Steve Hirschey, Lead Staff, Utilities Technical Review Committee

